MINUTES

Faculty Senate Executive Committee

January 22, 2007

Members Present: Denise Barlow, Marianne Breinig, Toby Boulet, George Dodds, Mike Fitzgerald, Louis Gross, Robert Holub, Tom Handler, Nancy Howell, Way Kuo, Suzanne Kurth, India Lane, Beauvais Lyons, Susan Martin,  Matt Murray, David Patterson,

Guest: Steven Dandaneau

I. CALL TO ORDER

L. Gross called the meeting to order at 3:37 p.m.
II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Handler moved and Murray seconded approval of the Minutes of the Executive Committee meeting of November 6, 2006.  Minutes approved as distributed.

III. REPORTS

President’s Report (L. Gross)

Gross informed the Committee that K. Misra had a heart attack.  He is at home recovering.  Gross is seeking an interim chair to serve until Misra fully recovers.

Gross has posted information on his web site about the level of compression/inversion at UTK compared to peers.  Comparisons of the average full professor salary compared to the average assistant professor salary produced the following: 1.59 UTK, 1.72 THEC, 1.715 Top 25, and 1.69 SUG.

Faculty Council.  Gross addressed several issues brought up at the University Faculty Council meeting at which the Senate President and one other representative from each campus met with President Petersen. 

(1) The UT Martin campus is interested in pursuing 100% “cashability” of retirement accounts.  Gross requested that N. Howell address this issue.  Howell responded that her committee has discussed whether the current level could be increased, but 100% does not seem politically feasible.

(2) Another proposal was to modify the current faculty evaluation ranking system adding a fifth level, outstanding.  Gross asked for the views of Committee members.  I. Lane noted the categories were a big issue for department heads.  B. Lyons said he assumed such a proposal would have to go to the Board of Trustees.  (Gross assented.)  Then he noted there is often a “disconnect” between rankings and raises.  Gross said he had examined data from the College of Arts and Sciences for the last four years.  He found the numbers of faculty ranked within departments as meeting or exceeding expectations is very volatile from one year to the next both within and across departments.  The Chancellor has expressed interest in an additional ranking category.  M. Murray concurred that there is lots of variation already and that adding another category at this time would not be a solution.  The ratings need to be stabilized first.  D. Patterson indicated Social Work is trying to develop criteria. Lyons commented the administration’s moving targets add to the chaos.  Evaluations can be handled better within the context of a unit’s mission and bylaws.  Faculty performance guidelines are best laid out in promotion and tenure guidelines.  R. Holub agreed it is almost impossible to standardize evaluations across units and produce meaningful results.  He perceives the real problem is one of rhythm, that is, scholarly work does not conform to an annual scheme.  Taking an annual snapshot and tying it to raises may disadvantage the person who completes a book in a year with little merit funding available.  He further is concerned that the focus on annual performance may influence faculty members’ choices of research projects and publication outlets.  Gross surmised there was no support for adding a fifth evaluation category.  He clarified that the fifth category was not proposed by the UTK Faculty Senate representatives to the University Council, but rather it was introduced by R. Levy. 

(3) Gross queried the President about ongoing e-mail issues.  The President indicated the email system was being placed in the hands of the campus.  The campus will receive staff, although no announcement has been made of staff changes. 

(4) A decision has been made to have Banner as the system-wide student information system.  The President’s remarks implied that it would be adopted in close to “out of the box” form, so the campus might need to adjust policies to fit with the system. 

(5) C. White, as our elected faculty member representative, will report on the Council meeting at the next Senate meeting.

Patterson asked about the e-mail situation, specifically whether it was the President’s idea to move to the new system.  Gross replied that the President was behind the move.  M. Breinig addressed issues related to IT.  She sought information from Mike McNeil who has been heading the email transition process.  It is her understanding that IT is being reorganized.  B. Bible is no longer in charge and Dr. Gary Rogers will oversee the transfer of IT to the UTK campus.  As a result of these changes priorities will no longer be set by IT.  Consequently, Breinig said her committee needs input, so faculty concerns are heard and contributions can be made to the decision-making process.  The e-mail failures were due to two basic problems: the switchover and e-mail volume. 

(1) The switchover requires more staff.  The problems were with the hardware generally, not the software, as well as predictable performance issues.  There are still inadequate resources committed to completing the switchover.  The confluence of these problems has produced unacceptable delays. Users experienced problems if they used both web mail and T mail. The system will gather data about user problems.

(2) The volume of e-mail exceeded expectations.  In the past six months there has been a ½ million message a day increase.  New spam filters have been purchased, but those filters require fine tuning. The increased volume is not solely due to spam.  Two Barracudas are supposed to be in failsafe mode so one takes over from the other.  In December one failed, but it did not fail completely, so the backup did not take over.  So, some e-mail was lost in December.  One alternative would be a parallel communication system, so there would not be sole reliance on e-mail.

Handler asked about Bible.  Breinig stated that the information she received was that he was no longer in the position of interim CIO.  Gross reported he tried to alert faculty members about communication problems by asking the Chancellor to communicate about the problems.  Barlow raised the question of who would be setting IT priorities.  Breinig said there was no specific information about what administrative office could be involved.  Patterson expressed concern about the costs of dealing with IT problems.  Barlow responded it would be expensive.  Gross noted he asked the President about the costs of the new student information system and the President said they would be shared. 

Gender Based Salary Analysis.  Gross has worked with the Commission for Women on a gender based analysis that will be included in the Budget and Planning Committee’s salary analysis.

Curricular Revision.  The campus has a cumbersome process of making revisions that is perhaps a reflection of the needs associated with a printed catalog. The Provost noted the nature of this process when trying to introduce seminars for first year students. Gross expressed interest in a system that makes more rapid changes possible, while at the same time protecting the variety of departments that might be affected by curricular or course changes in a different department.

Other Items.  The Committee is aware that there is a faculty dismissal case proceeding. There is a push to have UTK’s general education course requirements synchronized with those of other campuses in the State.  There is a possibility that plus and minus grades could be implemented.  Last year the Senate initiated a search for an Administrative Assistant.  A decision has been made to try to upgrade the position of the current secretary, S. Winston in recognition of the fine job she has done.

Provost’s Report (R. Holub)

Holub took the position that he did not want software to drive academic policy.  Then he addressed the current process for making even the smallest curricular changes by displaying the agenda for the next Undergraduate Council meeting.  His position is that units should be able to modify their catalog copy online and have the official catalog be the online version rather than the printed one.  He encouraged efforts to expedite the curricular change process.

He identified several initiatives.  One is to have plus and minus grades, as our aspirational peers, the institutions we would like to be like, do. It is being addressed by an Undergraduate Council subcommittee.  The other is to have seminars for first year students.  An e-mail address has been set up and a web site is being constructed for faculty members to use to sign up to teach the seminars.  A faculty member would teach one of the one credit (S/NC) courses as an overload.  In turn the faculty member would receive $1500 in a research account.  These courses will be offered beginning this fall semester.  The goal is to have about 50 taught in the fall and 50 in the spring semester.  His goal is to increase retention and reduce the sense of alienation for high school students enrolled in large anonymous classes outside their focal areas.  He is also trying to support faculty research.  Yet another initiative addresses completion of general education requirements by transfer students.  If general education requirements are conceptualized as a “set,” we can have better coordination with other schools.  He hopes that by accepting courses as a set, potential transfer students will be encouraged to get associated degrees and enroll at UTK for their work in their majors, rather than transferring in at every point.  He encouraged faculty members to use his web site to express their views.  He has a discussion area on his web site under Provost Forum.

G. Dodds recalled previous discussion on the Teaching Council or in the Senate about plus and minus grades.  At that time it was argued that minus grades contributed to grade inflation.  Holub thinks grade inflation occurs at all institutions and that upward shifts in grades may also reflect increases in the qualifications of students.  Lyons encouraged everyone to go to the Provost’s Forum.  He also made a comment and asked a question about UTK’s study abroad program.  He perceives that responsibility for offering study abroad opportunities falls disproportionately on faculty in the arts, humanities, social sciences and business.  He asked how the Provost thought the campus might achieve the goal of 20% of its students studying abroad.  S. Martin responded that the Ready for the World program should assist us in including 15% of our student body and potentially 20%.  She noted CIE is not going to be able to provide faculty and students with more assistance with its current staff.  Lyons responded that he was concerned that after an initial surge of faculty involvement that participation likely would decrease.  Martin agreed.  Martin indicated she would be talking with other SEC schools about a study abroad equivalent of the Academic Common Market, as there are well-established programs at many universities. She also noted there is a search underway for a new Director of CIE.  Murray relayed that last year the Graduate Council asked about having plus and minus grades, but it was told that there were major obstacles to doing so.  Holub assured the Committee that the change would not be a problem, although there would be the minor adjustment of the value assigned to a plus grade.  Lane then introduced the topic of the Geier decree, specifically in relation to the College of Veterinary Medicine.  Martin indicated that given our organizational structure the Dean of the College should be addressing any issues with the General Counsel’s Office.  Units will be putting proposals on a template and an outside consultant will examine the proposals.

IV. OLD BUSINESS

Everyone received a report on Department Head evaluation from the Faculty Affairs Committee as an information item.  Lyons identified the reappointment cycle as the issue, as department heads are evaluated annually.  This represents a change of culture.  Some Deans report to the Provost and some do not.  Holub affirmed that he had told the Deans it was their responsibility to see that the five year evaluations were conducted.

Revision to the list of appointments and dates included Robert DeNovo’s regular as opposed to interim appointment beginning July 2004.  The question of whether the “clock” starts with an interim appointment or when a regular appointment is made was raised.  Martin argued for using the date of appointment as permanent head.  Lyons expressed concern that some interim appointments last two to three years.  Martin said such an appointment would be unusual.  Patterson pointed out some colleges have associate deans and directors that function as department heads (e.g., Communication and Information).  Lyons replied that he followed the list on the Provost’s web site and suggested a college could propose equivalency in job descriptions.

Resolution on Privacy (IT Committee)
Breinig explained the resolution was written with Bible present at the meeting.  They agreed about the importance of privacy, ceasing use of social security numbers unless absolutely required.  According to IT, various components of the resolution are already being addressed.  Fitzgerald expressed confusion. He, for example, had already obtained a new ID card without his social security number.  He asked whether yet another numerical identified was being proposed.  Breinig explained the point is for every student and faculty member to have a unique number.  The use of personnel numbers does not solve the problem though it does help.  Barlow stated the campus is moving to eliminate the use of social security numbers.  Gross pointed out the resolution specified “written” policy.  Gross then asked for a vote on the motion from the IT Committee that would send the motion to the full Senate.  The motion was approved.

Joint Faculty Titles
S. Martin proposed an addition to Chapter Four of the Faculty Handbook.  The proposal was developed in consultation with Lee Riedinger and others to address the concerns of joint faculty whose home base is Oak Ridge.  The proposal is that they be eligible for the titles of joint assistant, associate and full professor.  These faculty members do not want to be relegated to titles such as adjunct or research faculty.  Gross asked about related appointment categories.  Martin noted that collaborating scientist is no longer a separate category.  Gross asked whether the Board approved part-time tenure and who would be included in this category.  Martin would like for tenure to be a separate issue from these titles. She indicated about 50 to 70 people were involved already.  Lyons asked where the provision would fit in the Faculty Handbook, 4.1.4?  He thought the proposal should go through the Faculty Affairs Committee and that would mean the first reading at a Senate meeting would be in March.  Gross commented that UTK used to have joint appointments with TVA and others.  Martin noted that the proposed revision makes such appointments more possible.

V. NEW BUSINESS

A proposal to increase the membership of the Undergraduate Council to include the Director of the Chancellor’s Honors Program was introduced.  The Director would be an ex officio member without voting rights.  This action would require modification of the Senate Bylaws.  Boulet moved and Handler seconded a motion to that effect.  After discussion, the motion was approved unanimously.

VI. ADJOURNMENT

The meeting was adjourned at 5:00 p.m.

